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Watlington Parish Council

Parish Clerk:  Kristina Tynan








Watlington Parish Council


1 Old School Place

Watlington

OXON OX49 5QH

Tel: 01491 613867   Email: WPC@watlington-oxon-pc.gov.uk

Present:


Councillors:


     
Nicky Smallbone (NS)- Chair
Steve Bolingbroke  (SB) – Vice Chair





 
Keith Jackson (KJ)






Andy Aherne (AA)






Tim Horton (TH)






Ian Hill (IH) 






Roger Beattie (RB)






Karyn Buck (KB)






Leo Pesci (LP)






Denise Mallon (DM) 

         Officer:




Kristina Tynan (KT)


In Attendance:



Gill Bindoff (GB) – NPAB

148/23
Apologies for Absence


Isla Woodcock, James Herridge-Leng, Brenda Bradford. 

149/23
To receive Declarations of Interest 


There were none notified.
150/23
Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 10th   October 2023 to be agreed and signed as a correct record

Resolved: That these minutes be agreed and signed by the Chair as a correct record of this meeting.

151/23
Matters arising from the Minutes

Sports Clubs Bills (Minute 138/23 refers) – SB reported that the clubs have paid most of the bills. A request has been received from the club asking for a delay in payment for Q1 and Q2 of the utility bills. The Finance Committee will discuss this at their next meeting. 

SB thanked KB and LP for their work in helping the clubs with their business proposal. KB also thanked SB and KT for their work on the bills and the pavilion accounts.
152/23
Chairman’s Remarks

NS reported that she and the Clerk had attended an OALC event which was held at County Hall in Oxford to discuss the creation of a new Charter for District, County and Parish Councils. She stated that after discussion, comments and moans she felt that Watlington is being very well served by our County and  District Councillors. Some Chairs said that they did not see their County and District Councillors at all. She thanked all previous and current Councillor for their work on the Council. KJ who attended the meeting remotely said that it was a good meeting, but a lot of people did have a large beef about issues and communication.

153/23
Public Questions  

There were none notified.
154/23
County Councillors Report 
Cllr Freddie Van Mierlo had sent his apologies for this meeting. His monthly newsletter has been emailed to Councillors.
155/23
District Councillors Report  
Cllr Freddie Van Mierlo had sent his apologies for this meeting. His monthly newsletter has been emailed to Councillors.

TH stated that he did have a question that he would have raised with FvM had he been in attendance. 

He said that is there anything that can be done to speed up the process of the footpath opening to Cuxham Road from Red Kite View. He noted that trees have been planted this week . Bloor are saying the problem is with the County  Council. This is an issue that is very important to a lot of people, and this has been held up for months. GB said that the issue is that  Bloor have submitted a different proposal to the County. 

It was agreed that we write to the County on this issue and copy in FvM our County Councillor.
156/23
To receive the Balance of Accounts, Receipts received and approve the list of Payments to be settled.

SB read out the Balance of Accounts and proposed that the list of payments be settled as per the prescribed process. [These are shown at the bottom of these minutes]. The balance of accounts are now shown in a new format which shows the balances at the previous month end with the amount in each Reserve section along with the balance of accounts as at the date of the meeting (The end of month balances are reconciled each month and approved by the Chair of Finance).


Resolved: That the Balances of Accounts be accepted, and the List of Payments be paid and both 
reports signed by the Chair. 
157/23
Committees:
A: FINANCE- There has been no meeting

B: PLANNING  -7/11/23– Leo Pesci
Resolved: That Council accept these minutes 

LP reported that a new application has been submitted for Watlington Garage and this will be considered at the December meeting. The committee objected to the application for 32 Norse View, Red Kite View on a number of grounds.

C. OPERATIONS –16/10/2023 - Ian Hill 
Resolved: That Council accept these minutes

Hill Road – IH reported that the County have about £16-17K in Section 106 funds for traffic works for Hill Road. The committee discussed using this at the point where the Ridgeway crosses Hill Road and which is the most dangerous part and a meeting with Jon Beale at OCC has been arranged for Friday to look at potential measures. It was noted that this could be looked at within the Traffic Plan. SB proposed that we look at what solution would work, rather than what we could afford and then look for funding to deliver it.
Outreach Meeting - IH said that this was held last night and thanked Councillors who attended .The main issues raised were the speed and road conditions in Christmas Common.

Hill Road Car Park – Overnight Charge – KB said that this would not make any impact on the businesses as they operate 9-5 generally and we should be supporting the retailers. TH said that this is something that might be done as the Trading Community is not paying enough to support the car  park and this would be an economic matter of raising funds. SB said that when CCTV is installed, we would be able to monitor useage and he suggested that we wait until this is in and then we can look at the problems. IH stated that the Car Park order only allows parking for 23 hours at any one time. AA said that he and IH are doing an informal monitoring of the useage of the car park at the current time  and reported that it is rare for it to be absolutely full. They will keep monitoring and will analyse the data. IH said that he has only recorded it being completely full on one occasion. 

D. PAVILION AND SPORTS FIELD – There has been no meeting
SB reported that we have received a proposal from the clubs for the future management and WPC will respond to this at the meeting next week.  There is a meeting of the clubs on the 22nd November, and they are hoping for volunteers to come forward. They are looking at some accounting software to use as part of their action plan.


E. NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN ADVISORY BOARD -16/10/2023  – Gill Bindoff 
Resolved: That Council accept these minutes

NPAB Consultation Report – this was attached to the agenda
Resolved: That  Full Council approves the publication of the consultation report  
This will be published in the Watlington Times. GB was thanked for her work on this report.


F. ALLOTMENTS – There has been no meeting.
RB reported that the committee will be having their Preserve Sale on  Saturday 25th November outside the Town Hall


G. Edge Road Liaison Group
OCC have delayed putting in their planning application until the end of January.  They are asking WPC to make a decision on a piece of land  owned by WPC which they will need to extend their footpath and put in a zebra crossing.

Resolved: That we have a site visit with Harbi to discuss this but in principle WPC agree to this unless the site visit throws up any problems. It was noted that trees will need to be protected. It was also agreed that OCC should pay any legal costs relating to this.
H. Charlotte Coxe Group (GB, KB, DM)  –  A paper following a meeting of the group on 8/11/2023 was emailed to Councillors.
GB reported that the group have had a meeting with Denise Allnut. It is quite clear that the draft lease between the Trust and the Library needs to have legal advice from a lawyer. GB said that WPC could pay for this and then the cost could be recouped from the Trust. 

Resolved: That this be discussed by the Finance Meeting on the 21st November.
158/23
Budget Strategy 24/25 –  paper was attached to the agenda
SB said he has put together a list of top level in principle items to be discussed tonight. In 2023/24 Watlington’s Band D tax was £120.26 so approximately every £1k we spend costs every household £1. With more of Red Kite View being occupied, our tax base should go up which will spread costs more widely. 

The purpose of the paper is to raise the big questions about what the Council want to spend next year. Once we have these, Finance will produce a detailed budget for approval in December with the option for revisions before submission in January. It was thought that a 2% increase would be a good starting point. TH suggested waiting for the Government Autumn Statement.
Staff costs – These are about 50% of our budget. Pay rates are set nationally about 6 months in arrears and have just been agreed from April 2023 at a flat rate of £1,925 per annum for our staff. This is estimated to cost an additional £4,300 and this will be put in the budget.

Do we have enough staff for what we want to do? Too many? Right mix? It was agreed that will be considered during the staff review process. 

For each of our business areas are there any extraordinary costs, or potential savings that will impact the budget?

MUGA - Maintenance costs are £2k higher than planned and there is no budget 22/23 for sinking fund (£3.6k pa required). We need to raise fees by 50% to cover these or increase subsidy – Agreed that this be looked at in detail by the Finance Committee. At present there are bi-monthly maintenance visits by Slatters Ltd. RG said that the frequency of visits could be looked at to potentially reduce the maintenance costs.
Pavilion - A new operating arrangement for the Pavilion and Sports Field is currently in progress. The current PC position is that we will remove all subsidy from the clubs from next year with the clubs picking up all the costs. This will save WPC between £5k compared to this year.

However, we have offered to help the clubs longer term once they have produced a business plan. The level of this will be subject to negotiation following the PSFC meeting on the 20th November.
The Allotments, West Room and Car Park do not need any WPC money for capital works.

Operations – IH and AA will send information to the Finance Committee.

Grants - WPC make a number of regular grants/subsidies each year totalling around £18k which i over 10% of our net expenditure. Grants were given to First Steps, Youth Club, CAB , WEG, Youth Club, Comet Bus and the Town Hall. It was noted that the Comet Service has now ceased as OCC are now providing the bus services direct. It was agreed that we continue with grants to these organisations. 
WPC had allocated £2k for Carbon Reduction & Environmental Projects which have not been taken up for several years and were used for other purposes.
It was agreed that these are consolidated into an “Ad Hoc” Grants budget which can be used for any requests that are sent to us. It was agreed that we allocate £2K to support events in the town.
Support Fund– It was noted that in the past most requests from funding from residents to the Support Fund came from CAB. It was noted that it would be really useful if CAB could hold some surgeries in Watlington. NS will have a meeting with Nicky Stafford, Chair of the Support Fund to discuss this.

159/23
Spending CIL Funds – to agree project prioritisation –  A revised paper from SB  and  a proposed list of projects for CIL funding was attached to the agenda.

Resolved: That the list of the 18 sponsored projects be agreed.


The next steps will be:

	1
	Consult with residents on any additional projects they wish to add and identify a sponsor for each new project. (This could be done by Survey Monkey)

	December / January

	2
	Sponsor will produce a project brief (1 side max) describing the project, the likely costs and benefits.


	January / February

	3
	Run a preference voting process to prioritise the projects and confirm choice at Full Council
	March


SB stated that he did not think the Council had capacity to do more than one or two projects per year. A prioritisation process is a good idea.  Once there is a shortlist, we can publish this and have an open meeting with our residents and how they can help. They could join a working group and we should actively encourage out community groups to be involved and be part of the teams. SB asked all sponsors of projects to check and change the descriptions if needed and if more detail needed.
160/23
Project Updates – If anything to report 

There were no updates.

161/23
Consultations
Rural Crime - The South Oxfordshire and Vale of White Horse Community Safety Partnership (CSP) is asking for our views on how rural crime is affecting your area. Rural crime is an offence that relates to farms, agriculture, wildlife, the environment, and heritage sites, which are targeted due to rural location and isolation. 

Please take a few minutes to complete our brief survey to help us understand what rural crimes you are most concerned about and how they are impacting your area. Please also circulate this to the residents in your community, as it will give us valuable feedback on how we can tackle crime, protect vulnerable people and help people feel safe. The link to the survey is here: Have your say on how rural crime is affecting your community or https://forms.office.com/e/0kjDk2Vx9j 

Please note this survey will close at 11.59pm on Tuesday 21 November 2023.

OCC Oxford Lane Rental Scheme – Asking for our view on this.

Lane Rental schemes have been successfully introduced in other councils and the Department for Transport are encouraging councils to implement them.

Link to the consultation https://letstalk.oxfordshire.gov.uk/lane-rental-scheme-consultation.
Deadline Friday 26th January 2023
Councillors were encouraged to put in their individual views on these consultations. 


162/23
Reports from Organisations and Representation on other bodies

There were no reports.

163/23
Correspondence- see attached list – please let the office know if you want a copy of a specific letter.

 Letter 426 - Emma Bowerman SODC – Watlington Site B and C – Footpath links between B and C to Willow Close – is the surfacing appropriate? It was agreed that we should meet her to discuss the finer detail.

 Letter 429 – SODC – They want to organise some Social Posts for our MUGA- IH/RB and KT to give them the information they need.
164/23  
Other Matters for Discussion at the discretion of Chair
Twinning Event – KB said that the WBA are looking into holding an event with our twinned French Town, Mansle. They will scope and come back with a proposal to WPC.
Community Engagement with Councillors – It was thought that Council should hold regular events to meet with residents.   NS  and KB will look into how this would be best done.

Art Project – SB said that there is Redrow money of £120K to do this. There have been 7 locations identified to be part of the Art Trail. There is also a suggestion of 4/5 empty plinths which local art could be rotated upon. The Art can include benches, gateways, signs etc. There is group set up which will do the commissioning needed. As this is public money, a public procurement process will need to 
be done. SB,AA, BB and TH are the councillors on this group.

 THERE BEING NO OTHER BUSINESS THE MEETING CLOSED AT 8.50PM
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MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF WATLINGTON PARISH COUNCIL HELD 


AT 7PM ON TUESDAY 14th NOVEMBER 2023 IN THE WEST ROOM
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